MARCH TOWN COUNCIL.

Minutes of the Meeting of March Town Council held on 1st December 2014 in The Skoulding Suite at March Town Hall commencing at 7.15pm.

Present
Councillor
CC Owen

Town Mayor





RF Skoulding

Deputy Town Mayor


Councillors
MJ Cornwell

SR Court




J French

ML George




BM Keane

GD Philpott




A Pugh

MW Purser
  



TEW Quince


Town Clerk



C Lemmon


Assistant Town Clerk


GSD Wilkinson



Public




None








131

Apologies for Absence

Apologies were received from Councillor Count.
132

Police Update
Since the police could not attend this evenings meeting, PCSO Dawn Rae had earlier forwarded a report which was circulated to all Councillors (see Appendix1 – 1 page).  
133

Planning Applications

Because of their positions on the Fenland District Council Planning and Development Committee and their commitment to Paragraph 28 of the Fenland District Council Code of Conduct, Councillors Keane, Owen and Quince declared personal interests and took no part in the discussions relating to planning matters.

It was also noted that due to their involvement in the building industry, Councillors Purser and Skoulding would not take part in any discussions relating to planning issues.

Councillors Owen and Skoulding left the debating table for the entirety of this agenda item.

It was agreed that two additional planning applications would be discussed.
Councillor Pugh took the Chair for this agenda item only.
Application


Name and address of applicant, details of application,

Number
and recommendation of March Town Council.
F/YR14/0881/F
Mr B Livingstone, The Cottage, Ransonmoor Farm, Coneywood Road, Doddington.





Erection of a single-storey side extension to existing dwelling.

Ransonmoor Farm Cottage, Coneywood Road, Doddington.

Received: 19 November 2014.





Reply By: 8 December 2014.





Recommend approval.
F/YR14/0887/F
Mr C Welbourne, 14 Nene Parade, March.





Erection of a first floor rear extension to existing dwelling.

S/a.

Received: 19 November 2014.





Reply By: 8 December 2014.




Recommend approval.
F/YR14/0629/F
Erection of a 2-storey 2-bed dwelling at Land West of 41 Elwyn Road, March.
Revised proposals: Amended dwelling design and positioning.

Received: 21 November 2014.





Reply By: 3 December 2014.




Recommend approval.
F/YR14/0886/RM
Grosvenor Partnership LLP, 22 Athol Street, Douglas, Isle of Man.


Erection of 6 x 3-storey, 3-bed dwellings with balcony to front and integral garage and 4 x 2-storey, 2-bed dwellings.


Land South West Of Queen Street Close, March.

Received: 21 November 2014.





Reply By: 9 December 2014.

Recommend refusal – design (3-storey) out of character.
F/YR14/0888/F
Mr & Mrs J Harrison, Riverside Farm, Hobbs Lot Bridge, Wisbech Road, March.


Erection of an agricultural building.


S/a.

Received: 21 November 2014.





Reply By: 9 December 2014.




Recommend approval.

F/YR14/0894/F
Mr & Mrs Weaver, Litl Rag, Rodham Road, March.





Erection of a single-storey rear extension to existing dwelling.

S/a.

Received: 24 November 2014.





Reply By: 11 December 2014.




Recommend approval.
F/YR14/0896/F
Mr & Mrs Collins, 122A West End, March.





Erection of a 2-storey side extension with juliet balconies to rear and alterations to existing dwelling. 





S/a.





Received: 24 November 2014.





Reply By: 11 December 2014.





Recommend approval.

F/YR14/0902/A
Mr T Cocozza, Glenholme, Springfield, Fletton, Peterborough.





Display of 1no internally illuminated fascia sign; 3no internally illuminated signs comprising of 1no Goalpost sign, 1no ATM sign and 1no 2.6 metre high double-sided totem sign and 1no non-illuminated ATM Sign.





Site of 43 to 47 The Causeway, March. 

Received: 26 November 2014.





Reply By: 12 December 2014.




Recommend approval.
F/YR14/0904/F
Mr David Powell, 45 Elwyn Road, March.





Erection of a single-storey 2-bed dwelling with integral garage and 2.0 metre high acoustic fencing.

Land South West Of 13 Badgeney Road March.

Received: 25 November 2014.





Reply By: 15 December 2014.





Recommend approval.
F/YR14/0884/F
Mr L Brownlow, 2 Blue Ridge Gardens, March.


Erection of a 2-storey, 4-bed dwelling with detached single garage.


Land North Of 27 Cavalry Drive, March.

Received: 28 November 2014.





Reply By: 8 December 2014.

Because he is a friend of the applicant, Councillor George declared a personal interest and took no part in the discussions relating to this application.




Recommend approval.

F/YR14/0843/F
Erection of a 2-storey side extension and formation of a new vehicular access to existing dwelling at 72 Wimblington Road, March.


Revised Proposals: amended roof design.


Received: 1 December 2014.





Reply By: 11 December 2014.




Recommend approval.

134

Public Participation
Since nobody had given the requisite notice to the Clerk to enable them to address the meeting, no public participation took place.

135

Minutes of Meetings

The following Minutes were agreed and signed by the Mayor: 

Main Council Meeting of 3rd November 2014.
Planning Sub-Committee Meeting of 17th November 2014.
Christmas Lights Working Party Meeting of 17th November 2014.
136

Matters Arising

Re Main Council Meeting of 3rd November 2014:
General:
It was reported that Freya Malloy had achieved great success with her kick-boxing since being awarded sponsorship from March Town Council and a donation from the Mayors Charity Account in April 2013. She had obtained three gold medals, three world championships and one silver medal. It was unanimously agreed that a letter of congratulations be forwarded to her. 

Minute 124 / 106(e):
A response to our e-mail to Gary Garford of 27th October 2014 was received on 10th November 2014.


A further e-mail sent on 18th November 2014 was replied to on 19th November 2014. 


All Councillors have been circulated with these exchanges, which do little to quell MTC’s concerns regarding FDC’s commitment to offer meaningful assistance in the production of March Neighbourhood Plan.
Minute 124 / 106(e):
Following the “Estover” e-mail circulated to all Councillors on 4th November 2014, the Clerk had an informal discussion with Roger Moore (CCC Head of Strategic Assets) on 5th November 2014. In consequence, a meeting has been arranged between him, at least one other CCC officer, the Mayor and the Clerk on 5th December 2014. A full update will be provided as soon as possible.


In addition, and as circulated to all Councillors, the Clerk e-mailed all members of the CCC General Purposes Committee earlier in the day to provide them with additional facts prior to them making any decisions regarding Estover Playing Field.

Minute 124 / 108 / 93:
Trevor Watson was requested to add Alpha Street, North Street and Norwood Avenue to his Monthly Flooding Report in an e-mail dated 4th November 2014.

Minute 124 /108 / 96:
Because of incorrect information previously provided to MTC, discussions regarding illuminating Britannia are still on-going.

Minute 125:
The Assistant Town Clerk notified March Education Foundation of Councillor Quince’s re-appointment on 5th November 2014.

Re Christmas Lights Working Party Meeting of 17th November 2014:

On 24th November 2014, the Clerk e-mailed Kim Winterton to request that certain
points she raised at the meeting be clarified. A further e-mail was forwarded on 1st 

December 2014 in response to further problems encountered regarding the “switch-

on”. No response has been received even though one was requested by today. 
It was agreed that Councillor Cornwell should progress this matter further with the 

Portfolio Holder during week commencing 8th December 2014.

137

2015 / 2016 Budget
The Clerk presented the proposals for the 2015 / 2016 budget and precept. 

The Clerk also informed Councillors of the following:

a) At this point in time, Towns and Parishes did not have to work under the same Government constraints that Districts and Counties were bound by i.e. a nil rise in Council Tax charges.

b) Towns and Parishes could, in the future, be requested to undertake additional functions that Districts and Counties currently undertook but may be cutting back due to budget constraints.

c) The budget presented took account of the economic climate and likely changes to future precept rules. It had been set to maintain the services and support currently provided whilst ensuring adequate reserves.

d) Due to the possibility of the FDC estimates changing, it would be necessary to approve the budget and precept in principle at this meeting and then ratify or amend the figures accordingly at the 5th January 2015 meeting.

Following lengthy and in-depth discussions, it was agreed by a majority of 10 to 1 that the budget and precept be accepted without amendment (Proposer Councillor Skoulding, Seconder Councillor Pugh).  

The figures presented equated to a budget of £216,070 and a “total precept” requirement of £215,313.

It was agreed that these figures would be ratified (following amendment if necessary) at the 5th January 2015 meeting.

Full details relating to the budget and precept will be included as an appendix to the 5th January 2015 minutes, at which time all outstanding items will have been finalised.

138

Grants and Donations
Prior to discussions commencing, the Clerk advised Councillors that £400 had been expended under this budget heading during the present financial year. In theory, this means that £1,100 is currently available for distribution.
One application had been received as follows:

Name:


March Lions.

Amount requested:
£250.00p.

Purpose:

New lighting for their “Father Christmas Sleigh”.

Being members of March Lions Club, Councillors Keane and Quince declared personal interests and took no part in the discussions relating to this application.

It was unanimously agreed that this application should be supported and that £250 be awarded as requested.
139

Flooding Update
Councillors were pleased to note that, according to the Trevor Watson updated report and their own observations, good progress appeared to be taking place.

Further enquiries would continue to be made, and this subject would remain as an agenda item for the foreseeable future.
140

Cambridgeshire County Council Update
No update was provided.
However, Councillor French sought clarification on the following points:

a) Complaints had been received regarding a streetlight that had been removed from Truman Avenue. Following discussions, it was felt that the best way to progress this problem would be through the Police Forum in January 2015.

b) Could information be obtained to ascertain when the speed limit in Wisbech Road would be introduced?

c) Could information be obtained to ascertain when the speed limit in Wimblington Road would be introduced?
It was agreed that the Clerk should contact Matt Pickering to seek estimated timings.
141

Fenland District Council Update
Councillor Owen provided updates as follows:
a) At some time in the future, a scheme is likely to be undertaken to enhance the Guyhirn roundabout.
b) The respective merits of Hereward Hall and Fenland Hall will be discussed in the near future.

142

Schedule of Accounts

The Schedule of Accounts, as circulated, was agreed. 
There being no further business, the meeting closed at 8.40pm

Councillor CC Owen    ………………………………………..  5th January 2015.

Mayor of March.
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